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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

December 3, 2008

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, December 3, 2008.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; 




and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
Comr. Wayne Gray and Comr. Bob Oakes

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Town Attorney John Leidy; Cliff Ogburn; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Bruce Bortz; Angela Welsh; Kelly Wyatt; Roberta Thuman; David Morton; Todd Workman; Allen Massey; Chad Motz; Brad Eilert; Earl Herold; John Ratzenberger; Ralph Calfee; Webb Fuller; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

Mayor Cahoon noted that long-time Citizens Advisory Committee member Norman Chase passed away close to Thanksgiving; Mr. Chase dedicated a lot of his time to the Town of Nags Head and was the originator of the Town's Festival of Thanksgiving.

Mayor Cahoon noted that Police Officer Doug White's mother recently passed away.  

Mayor Cahoon asked that armed force members and their families be remembered during a moment of silent meditation which was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

COMRS. GRAY AND OAKES ABSENT FROM TODAY'S MEETING

Mayor Cahoon reported that Comr. Oakes and Comr. Gray were unable to attend today's Board meeting.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the December 3, 2008 agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOHN RATZENBERGER 
John Ratzenberger, Nags Head resident; spoke of the military reserves and their dedication; a Federal Act in 1994 guaranteed that those in the reserves would receive their job back if called to duty; some of the businesses have gone beyond minimum requirements - Sears, Lands End and K-Mart guarantee jobs back as well as cover job differential up to 60 months and also continue life, medical, and dental policies; he went to the reserve web site and in the State of North Carolina the list of organizations who have signed up to support the guard/reserves include NC Dominion Power, Food Lion, Home Depot, KFC, and the Town of Nags Head; he would like to thank the Town of Nags Head for its support of the US military armed force reserve services.

PRESENTATION OF 2008 EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR AWARD

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:


"The Board will recognize the 2008 Employee of the Year at the December 3rd Board of Commissioners meeting.  Mayor Cahoon introduced the following nominees: 
'Planning Dept


nominated

David Morton (Planning - Building Inspector)

Public Works Dept

nominated

Todd Workman (Water Distribution)

Administrative Services
nominated

Allen Massey (Information Technology)

Fire Division


nominated

Chad Motz (Ocean Rescue Captain)

Police Division


nominated

Brad Eilert (Police Officer)"

Mayor Cahoon noted that Kim Thompson (Administrative Services) was out sick today.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the Employee of the Year Plaque to David Morton - Senior Building Inspector from the Planning and Development Department.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #6 to FY 08/09 Budget Ordinance

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

Approval of Minutes

Annual Certification of Firefighters
Award of Powell Bill contract for street and stormwater work
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment re: Buffer Yard C requirements (housekeeping item)

Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment request by Bob Hornik re: revised office retail group development definition to include indoor recreational activities

Request for Public Hearing to consider withdrawal of State portion of Egret Avenue - for Jennette's Pier Facility

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

The Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The Tax Adjustment, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The annual certification of firefighters roster was approved as presented; the agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Attached please find an updated 2009 Fire Department Roster as required for annual certification in accordance with NCGS 58-86-25."     

The Award of Powell Bill contract memo, as approved, read in part as follows:

"The Public Works Department has obtained bids for the repaving of the Town streets that was approved in the 2008-2009 Fiscal Year Budget.   This includes the construction of the portion of E. Forbes St. that will link S. Virginia Dare Trail and S. Croatan Hwy.  This construction will consist of 125 ft. long and 24 ft. wide pavement.  The stormwater aspect of this project will consist of 60 feet of culvert and one drop inlet to convey water from S. Virginia Dare Tr. to the E. Finch St. drainage system. 

'The bid tabulation is:  RPC Contracting Inc. $63,150 and Barnhill Contracting Co. $83,869. 

'Staff recommends awarding the contract to RPC Contracting, Inc. as the lowest, responsible bidder and to include a 15% contingency with the total cost of the project not to exceed $72,622.

'The breakdown of the low bid of $63,150 is $55,880 of Powell Bill funding for the streets portion of the work and $7,270 from Storm Water Contracted Services for the storm water improvements included with the E. Forbes Street portion of the street work.  The cost as bid for the E. Forbes Street portion of the projects was higher than the amount included in the adopted budget but this is more than offset by savings on the other included projects and the amounts included in the adopted budget for contingency for both powell bill and storm water projects."

The resolution declaring the Board's intention to consider the permanent closing of a portion of Egret Avenue, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the following resolution:

'BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head hereby declares its intention to consider the permanent closure of some portion or all of Egret Avenue as described below:

All of that street right-of-way known as, designated and being Egret Avenue as shown on that certain map or plat entitled "Revised Plat of Whalebone Beach" by Southern Mapping and Engineering Company dated April 25, 1963 and recorded in Map Book 2, Page 203, Dare County Registry.

'WHEREAS, Egret Avenue as described hereinabove was accepted as part of the Town of Nags Head roadway system; AND

'WHEREAS, the proposal to permanently close Egret Avenue or a portion thereof would not deprive any property owner of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his or her property by virtue of the closing of Egret Avenue as described above.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head hereby declares its intention to consider the permanent closing of the Egret Avenue as described above, or a portion thereof, and that appropriate notice of public hearing of this matter be given pursuant to Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, and that the public hearing be held at the Board’s regular meeting at 9:00 a.m. on the 7th day of January, 2009."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application by Dorie Fuller for shared parking among two uses on one site for Village Realty Real Estate Mgmt Facility & Dance Studio
Town Attorney John Leidy opened the quasi-judicial Public Hearing to consider a site plan/conditional use application by Dorie Fuller for shared parking among two uses on one site for Village Realty Real Estate Management Facility & Dance Studio.  The time was 9:17 a.m.

Applicant Webb Fuller and Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt were sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her Staff Report which read in part as follows:

"STAFF REPORT

'To:
Board of Commissioners


From: Kelly Wyatt, Zoning Administrator

Application:
 Site Plan/Conditional Use

Date:  December 3, 2008

 

'GENERAL INFORMATION

Applicant:  Dorie Fuller on behalf of Village Realty.

'Application Request:  Conditional Use Application.

'Purpose:  Request for shared parking in accordance with recently adopted Town Code Section 48-165(d), Shared Parking when two commercial uses exist on one commercial site (attached).  Specifically, the request is to allow 60 % of the existing, conforming parking spaces provided for the Rental Management Facility to be shared with a proposed Dance Studio.  

'Property Location:  223 Satterfield Landing Road, Nags Head.

'Existing Land Use:  Village Realty Real Estate Rental Management Facility.    

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-3, Commercial Service Zoning District.

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  The proposed shared parking request is not identified as being inconsistent with stated land use policies.

'Zoning History:

On September 5, 2007 the Board of Commissioners approved the site plan/conditional use request to renovate the vacant warehouse building at 223 Satterfield Landing Road to convert it into a Real Estate Rental Management Facility.  At that time the use consisted of Office and Warehouse only.  On October 3, 2007 the Board of Commissioners adopted a zoning ordinance text amendment which allowed Exercise Studio, Dance Studio & Martial Arts Studio’s to be permitted in the same principal building occupied by other principal permitted uses in the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District. In order to provide the necessary parking for each of these uses on-site, Mr. Webb Fuller came before the Board at their September 3, 2008 meeting with a zoning ordinance text amendment which would allow shared parking when two commercial uses exist on one commercial site via conditional use approval.  The zoning ordinance text amendment was adopted by the Board at that time.  The site plan/conditional use before you is a result of the September 3, 2008 text amendment approval.

'On November 7, 2008 a Notice of Zoning Violation was issued by the Director of Planning and Development for unauthorized use of this building as a martial arts studio.  This notice required that the use of the building as a martial arts and/or dance studio cease immediately until the appropriate approvals and permits are issued.  On November 18, 2008 a civil citation was issued to the property owner.  On November 19, 2008 a Zoning Permit (ZON2008-366) was issued for the use of 1,479 square feet as a Dance & Martial Arts Studio, the civil citation was then rescinded on November 24, 2008 by the Planning and Development Director.

'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Dance Studio, for which the shared parking conditional use request is being made, is permitted by right within the same principal building occupied by other principal permitted uses in the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District. 

'Lot Coverage: Should the shared parking request be approved no additional parking would be necessary, therefore no increase in lot coverage is proposed.  

'Parking: Required parking has been provided in compliance with the Real Estate Rental Management Facility standard of one space per each 200 sq. ft. of office space plus one space for each employee affiliated with any warehouse/storage use with a minimum of two spaces.  Twenty one (21) zoning compliant parking spaces exist onsite.  

'ANALYSIS

At the time of approval of the Real Estate Rental Management Facility 21 parking spaces were required based upon the Office area, Warehouse area and number of employees.  In taking advantage of the October 3, 2007 text amendment which allowed Exercise Studio, Dance Studio & Martial Arts Studio’s to be permitted in the same principal building occupied by other principal permitted uses in the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District, the applicant would like to utilize 3,645 square feet of area within the existing building for a dance studio.  Using the parking standard for dance studio’s of one space per 200 square feet of gross floor area, 18 parking spaces are required.  Based upon information submitted by the applicant on September 30, 2008 the Office area within the building has been reduced from 3,800 sq. ft. to 2, 383 square feet in area requiring only 12 parking spaces and 2 spaces for the warehouse for a total of 14 required spaces.  With 21 spaces existing onsite, and 14 spaces required for the Office/Warehouse Use 7 parking spaces remain.  

'Recently amended Town Code Section 48-165(d)(2) states that no more than 60% of the required spaces for the proposed use may be shared with existing and conforming parking spaces of the other commercial use.  In applying this condition to the property at 223 Satterfield Landing Road, sixty percent of the required parking for the proposed use of Dance Studio (18 required spaces) is 11 parking spaces, therefore 11 parking spaces may be shared among the Rental Management Facility and the Dance Studio.  The seven spaces remaining will be dedicated to the Dance Studio Use making this shared parking request compliant with the recently adopted ordinance.

'Existing Parking – 21 spaces.

Parking required for Real Estate Rental Management Facility – 14 spaces.

Parking required for the Dance Studio – 18 spaces.

Parking which can be shared (60%) – 11 spaces.

'Items such as building height, architecture, buffering, landscaping, lighting, water and sewage disposal, stormwater management and traffic circulation were all addressed during the permitting of the Real Estate Rental Management Facility, this request is specifically for shared parking.

'STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Based on the above review staff recommends that the conditional use application be approved as presented.   

'PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board first heard this request at their October 21, 2008 meeting.  At that time the Planning Board continued action on this request until the Town Engineer could review the proposal for pedestrian and vehicular circulation.  Town Engineer, David Ryan reviewed the request and provided Exhibits A-D to address possible concerns (attached for review).  The Planning Board, at their November 18, 2008 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the site plan/conditional use request with the following conditions:

· Lighting as required by Building Inspections and Zoning be installed prior to issuance of Occupancy Permits.

· A connecting side walk along the northern boundary be installed as to facilitate pedestrian movement from western most parking area to the entrance for the Dance & Martial Arts Studio prior to issuance of Occupancy Permits. 

· The drive aisle along the rear of the building be marked as a one-way drive going west prior to issuance of Occupancy Permits."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 20, 2008 and on Tuesday, November 25, 2008 as required by law.

Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned the purpose of the one-way drive going east instead of going west. 

Applicant Webb Fuller agreed with all that staff has stated; he requested that the third condition concerning the one-way drive be eliminated.

John Ratzenberger, Planning Board member, was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris; he explained that the east side of the dance studio when filling with cars can exit easier from that direction.   

Applicant Webb Fuller said that the drive aisle was put there by the previous owner and is primarily now used by cleaners who drive from west to east - it is not a primary part of the use of the facility. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon closed the Public Hearing at  9:28 a.m.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to make the following required findings of fact:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the site plan/conditional use application for shared parking among two uses on one site for Village Realty Real Estate Mgmt Facility & Dance Studio with the following two conditions but not the third condition that concerned the drive aisle:

Condition 1 - Lighting as required by Building Inspections and Zoning be installed prior to issuance of Occupancy Permits

Condition 2 - A connecting side walk along the northern boundary be installed as to facilitate pedestrian movement from western most parking area to the entrance for the Dance & Martial Arts Studio prior to issuance of Occupancy Permits. 

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Oakes and Gray were absent.).

EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR NOMINEE BRAD EILERT

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Employee of the Year nominee Brad Eilert.

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance amendment to Section 48-123, Nonconformities to address multi-family dwellings in the event of accidental loss
Town Attorney John Leidy opened the Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance amendment to address multi-family dwellings in the event of accidental loss.  The time was 9:33 a.m.
Planner Angela Welsh summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"Earl N. Herald, Jr., has submitted a proposed zoning text amendment to modify Zoning Ordinance Section 48-123(a)(2), Nonconforming structure with conforming use. The proposed ordinance change would allow the reconstruction and repair of nonconforming structures with all existing structural nonconformities used for conforming multi-family dwelling use regardless of the dollar amount.  

'At their June 4, 2008 meeting the Board of Commissioners adopted a similar text amendment for single family dwellings. The Ordinance change exempted nonconforming structures used for single-family dwelling use when destroyed by accidental loss regardless of the dollar amount from that provision of the Ordinance. The only other use in the Ordinance with a similar provision is the nonconforming use of a cottage court. Individual dwelling units in a cottage court may be replaced provided that the replacement structures are the same or smaller in size and the degree of structure nonconformity is not increased. 

'The zoning Ordinance currently states when a nonconforming structure other than a nonconforming structure occupied by a conforming principal detached single-family dwelling or a cottage court is damaged beyond fifty percent of the total value of the structure, the structure may only be repaired or rebuilt if it fully complies with the ordinance. Section 48-123(a)(2) defines the total value of the structure as being based on the annually adjusted assessed tax value or an independent appraisal prepared by a certified appraiser at the time of destruction. 

'For the purposes of this text amendment, the term multifamily, as defined in the zoning Ordinance, means “a building or portion thereof used or designed as a residence for three or more families living independently of each other..”  “Multifamily dwelling shall include a townhouse and any similar building, irrespective of the form of legal title.”  Currently, there are approximately 380 “multifamily” units in the Town.  The completion of 39 condominium units in Sugar Creek South will bring the total number to approximately 419.  Staff is unable to determine if these multifamily units are seasonal rentals or year around residences.

'Land Use Plan

Although the Land Use Plan does not directly discuss nonconforming structures Staff submits the effect of the approval of the proposed text amendment is inconsistent with the Land Use Plan.  

'Through the years the Town has enforced existing regulations as well as adopted new ones to control the quality, density, appearance and location of growth as the Land Use Plan recommends.  Chapter 3 of the Plan states “the Town must make sure that when the marginal land is developed and the existing housing stock improved, that it is developed or improved in a fashion consistent with the Town’s desire to retain the “Nags Head” image.”  Chapter 16 of the plan also addresses community appearance stating “The Town shall continue to address community appearance concerns through the existing boards (Planning Board, Citizens Advisory Committee and Board of Commissioners.”

'The Town's actions in trying to regulate nonconforming structures through the Zoning Ordinance are also consistent with the Land Use Plan.  Chapter 3 of the Plan states “Zoning is usually coordinated with a land development plan, such as a land use plan.  Together, they form the framework for the Town’s development.”  Chapter 6 discusses development regulations and states “The tools and techniques included in this category are those which seek to manage growth by directly regulating it.  Included here are traditional regulating devices such as zoning and subdivision ordinances.”  

'Staff submits allowing the redevelopment of nonconforming structures to survive does not demonstrate the development attributes which the Land Use Plan recognizes as important to retain the Nags Head image.

'Staff Recommendation

As stated above, Staff has determined the effect of the approval of the proposed text amendment is inconsistent with the Land Use Plan. Staff maintains the proposed ordinance would negatively impact the effectiveness of the zoning ordinance to implement the stated policies and goals of the Land Use Plan when it comes to redevelopment of nonconforming structures.   Staff also recommends denial of the proposed amendment based upon the finding that the exception is contrary to the intent of the Nonconformities chapter of the zoning ordinance “to allow nonconformities to continue until they are removed but not to encourage their survival.”  Staff would also find administering this exception problematic in trying to precisely verify the nature and extent of structural nonconformities in the absence of documents such as “as-built” surveys, building height certifications, and other information providing evidence of structural nonconformities.  

'At the March 18, 2008 meeting, when the Planning Board heard the similar request pertaining to single-family dwellings, the Board agreed with Staff and unanimously recommended denial of the text amendment pertaining to Single Family Dwelling nonconformities.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its October 21, 2008 meeting voted 3 to 1 to approve this proposed zoning ordinance text amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 20, 2008 and on Tuesday, November 25, 2008 as required by law.

Earl Herold condo owner and treasurer/secretary of The Oceans Homeowners Association/ applicant on behalf of the Association; he stated that he is requesting the same rights given to single family/multi family dwellings; if the condominium unit was destroyed by any means exceeding 50% he would only be able to rebuild 5 of the 9 condo units; he appreciates the Planning Board's favorable response.

John Ratzenberger, Planning Board member; he stated that he voted against the proposal as he feels multi-family is a different issue; the Planning Board supports not proliferating the non-conformities, however, they have reached a point where they need to go back and take another  look - he  wants to handle nonconformities differently.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon declared the Public Hearing closed at 9:45 a.m.

Mayor Cahoon stated that she has a hard time treating multi-family differently than single-family. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler concurred with Mayor Cahoon's statement.  She felt it was an oversight to not include all residential.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz said that he did not want to give the public the perception that oceanfront motels can be rebuilt; an oceanfront motel could not be rebuilt under FEMA/CAMA guidelines.  He wants the public to be aware that other regulations besides the Town's have to be complied with.

MOTION:   Mayor Cahoon made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment concerning  multi-family dwellings in the event of accidental loss as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

First time reading of an ordinance without 4/5 vote requires a second reading which was scheduled for the January 7, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting.

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance amendment to Section 48-441(e), Site Design, SPD-20, removal of unsafe trees
Town Attorney John Leidy opened the Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance amendment to allow the removal of unsafe trees.  The time was 9:56 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance, initiated by the Board of Commissioners, proposes to add a new subsection to Town Code Section 48-441, Site Design, SPD-20 District.  The purpose of the ordinance is to specifically authorize the removal of trees in the SPD-20 District when found to be a safety hazard to persons or property.  The SPD-20 District consists largely of the property found in Jockey’s Ridge State Park and also includes adjoining residential areas located along Soundside Road, properties located on Villa Dunes Drive, and North Ridge Subdivision.  The language presented in the ordinance, allowing Planning & Development Department staff to permit the removal of unsafe trees, is the exact same language as found in Town Code Section 48-442(g)(3)a.3., SED-80, Special Environmental District.  The SPD-20 and SED-80 Districts have a shared regulatory intent and purpose designed to preserve native vegetation and protect trees.  In recognition of this commonality between the two districts, staff finds that the provisions in the SED-80 District governing the removal of unsafe trees, which have worked well in the past for that zoning district, would apply and work equally as well in addressing the same issue in the SPD-20 District.

'The Town’s land use plan places great importance on the preservation of trees and the Nags Head Woods maritime forest, a portion of which is located in the SPD-20 District.  The preservation and protection of these natural resources are for environmental reasons as well as for reasons of aesthetics and visual appeal.  The Town’s Vision Statements provides in part that “We recognize that our natural environment is an integral part of our community and must be considered in all decisions.”  Chapter 16 of the Plan, Visual and Aesthetic Resources, further recognizes the importance of the Town’s natural resources with the stated goal of retaining our natural environment including the preservation of existing trees and maritime forests and the vigorous enforcement of existing regulations that accomplish this.  This recognition is reflected in the stringent site design requirements of the SPD-20 District aimed at protecting vegetation. However, staff submits that the vigorous preservation of the natural environment, while being a worthy planning goal, was not intended to be implemented with disregard to securing the public’s safety, which is one the fundamental purposes and considerations in the promulgation of zoning regulations.  

'Staff Recommendation

Staff finds that the proposed ordinance is consistent with the Town’s land use plan as well as in accordance with the basic purposes and intent of the zoning ordinance.  The proposed ordinance will not permit the indiscriminant removal of trees, but will only allow the removal of trees deemed a safety hazard.  This same set of regulations has already been successfully applied in a limited and reasonable manner in the SED-80 District and staff contends that it should also work well in the SPD-20 District.

'Staff recommends adoption of the ordinance as presented. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends adoption of the ordinance as presented."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 20, 2008 and on Tuesday, November 25, 2008 as required by law.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler clarified with staff that the SPD-20 District includes the property found in Jockey's Ridge State Park and residential areas along Soundside Road, Villa Dunes and within the Northridge  Subdivision.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon declared the Public Hearing closed at 9:58 a.m.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment concerning removal of unsafe trees in the SPD-20 District as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.). 

First time reading of an ordinance without 4/5 vote requires a second reading which was scheduled for the January 7, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting.

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance amendment to Sec 48-85 and add new Sec 48-85(c) Commercial use utilizing abutting commercially zoned land for septic disposal

Town Attorney John Leidy opened the Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance amendment to allow utilizing abutting commercially zoned land for septic disposal.  The time was 10:00 a.m.

Planner Angela Welsh summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance has been drafted at the request of the Mayor at the September 3, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting. As a result of the Board's actions in the Jennette’s pier amendment to allow the use of abutting commercially zoned property across a street for sewage treatment, the Mayor instructed Staff to bring forward an ordinance that would allow property across a street right-of-way to be considered “on-site”.   The Board of Commissioners initiated this text amendment at their October 1, 2008 meeting.

'Section 48-85 was adopted to allow a commercial use located in a commercial district (C2, CR, C3) to utilize an abutting lot in a residential district to locate the drainfield and repair area on the residential lot provided certain conditions are met.  

'Staff has expanded on section 48-85 by adding a new sub section 48-85(c) to allow a commercial use in one district to utilize a lot “across the street” for active or repair drainfields.  Commercial uses will be able to utilize lots in either residential or commercial districts for primary and repair septic drainfields provided certain conditions are met. The proposed ordinance requires all lots used to be owned by the same legal entity. For the purposes of this proposed section of the ordinance two lots separated by a street right-of-way and owned by the same legal entity shall be considered as “on-site” for sewage disposal purposes. Lot coverage calculations for each lot would also be required to be evaluated separately.  The proposed ordinance is not to transfer “development rights” (such as parking, open space, buffering etc.) from one lot to another lot but simply to allow drainfield and repair areas on abutting lots.

'Section 48-407(c)(7)(z) which was adopted several years ago allows hotels in the C-2 district to use an off-site lot for drainfields.  Staff is recommending that this section be deleted because it would be repetitious is this proposed Ordinance is adopted.

'At the Board’s November 5th meeting the Board unanimously adopted a text amendment for hotels in the CR or C2 zoning district to utilize property within 300 feet of a lot owned by the same legal entity and located in a CR or C2 zoning district for an off-site drainfield.  If the attached amendment is adopted, it will replace the “Sea Foam” text amendment adopted November 5th  as this proposed amendment is more comprehensive.  If the attached amendment is adopted, Staff would request that the  Board  initiate an amendment to delete the “Sea Foam” amendment (Section 48-40(c))(2)), as this amendment is specific to hotels whereas the attached amendment would be applicable to any commercial use in the CR and C2 zoning districts.

'Land Use Plan Consistency

If this ordinance is adopted by the Board of Commissioners properties which were originally classified as having an “off-site” septic system would be deemed “on-site” thereby being consistent with the Land Use Plan.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends approval of this text amendment.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its October 21, 2008 meeting voted unanimously to approve this zoning ordinance text amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 20, 2008 and on Tuesday, November 25, 2008 as required by law.

There being no one present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was closed at 10:05 a.m.  

John Leidy suggested the following modification:

Para c(2) "common ownership" should be "complete identity of ownership"



(also SB changed in existing ordinance Para b(4))



Para c(5) "in set out" SB "as set out"

MOTION:  Mayor Cahoon made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment concerning utilizing commercially zoned land for septic disposal with the attorney's language.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz stated that this ordinance is just for the drainfield; the ordinance to be presented early next year will allow the entire septic to be located off-site.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

First time reading of an ordinance without 4/5 vote requires a second reading which was scheduled for the January 7, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting.

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance amendment to Sec 48-407(b)(3), Permitted Uses in C-2, General Commercial Zoning District to allow beach recreation equipment rentals and sales

Town Attorney John Leidy opened the Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance amendment to allow beach recreation equipment rentals and sales.  The time was 10:08 a.m.

Planner Angela Welsh summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"Mr. Michael France has submitted the attached zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-407(b)(3) C-2 general commercial district.   The proposed amendment would establish a new use category to allow beach recreation equipment rentals and sales as a principle use in the C-2 district. 

'The amendment proposes to allow the rental and sale of non-motorized beach recreational equipment such as kayaks, bicycles, surfboards, boogie boards, chairs and umbrellas. Currently, this type of use is only allowed in the C-2 district as an accessory use to a principle use such as retail.  

'The Ordinance does allow this type of use in the Commercial-Outdoor recreational uses overlay zoning district as a conditional use.  The Commercial-Outdoor recreational uses overlay zoning district was created to provide land use regulations for the operation of commercial-outdoor recreational uses while protecting the residentially zoned areas of the town. It is located on the west side of US 158 from West Forbes Street (go cart track) south, along the Causeway and it ends on the west side of the “little bridge”. Motorized recreational equipment such as fishing boat rentals, personal water craft rentals and guided tour boats are allowed in the Commercial-Outdoor district.

'Staff suggested and the applicant agreed to the text amendment defining beach recreation equipment rentals and sales.  Staff was concerned that without a definition, beach recreation equipment rentals and sales could include motorized recreational rentals such as scooters, personal watercraft, boats, motorized hang gliding etc.  The intent of the Commercial- Outdoor recreational uses overlay zoning district was to keep these types in that district adjacent to estuarine waters.

'Town Code Section 48-167, Required Parking by Use sets forth minimum parking requirements taking into consideration the use at its peak time and season. Staff submits that the retail parking standard of one parking space for each 200 square feet of gross floor area, plus one parking space for each employee, but no less than two employee parking spaces for each retail unit or establishment is sufficient for the proposed use. 

'Land Use Plan

Although the Land Use Plan does not directly discuss beach recreation equipment rentals and sales, Staff submits the proposed text amendment is consistent with the Land Use Plan. The proposed text amendment, if adopted, would allow, as a principle use, the sales and rentals of non motorized beach recreational equipment.  The rentals and sales of beach equipment would promote the advancement of passive and non motorized recreational opportunities within the Town. The Land Use Plan states “The continued success of the Town as a tourist and vacation destination depends in part on the continued use and expansion of recreational uses and activities on the shoreline and in the sound.”  The Plan also discusses the purpose of establishing the Commercial Outdoor Recreational Overlay Zoning District to regulate the numerous development requests for rentals of motorized water based recreational uses such as jet skis, boat, and motorized hang gliding.

'Staff Recommendation 

Staff submits the proposed Ordinance change is consistent with the Land Use Plan and recommends approval of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment.

'Planning Board Recommendation 

The Planning Board, at its October 21, 2008 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of this zoning ordinance text amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 20, 2008 and on Tuesday, November 25, 2008 as required by law.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon declared the Public Hearing closed at 10:12 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment to allow beach recreation equipment rentals and sales as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

First time reading of an ordinance without 4/5 vote requires a second reading which was scheduled for the January 7, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of site plan submittal by Sarah Forbes for retail/office building on US 158 (across from Windmill Point Restaurant site)

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her staff report which read in part as follows:

"STAFF REPORT

'To:
Board of Commissioners
       
From:  Kelly Wyatt, Zoning Administrator

Application:
 Site Plan/Permitted Use
Date:  December 3, 2008

'GENERAL INFORMATION

'Applicant:  Ralph Calfee  

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Permitted Use

'Purpose:  Relocate one-story wood frame building onto property for Office Use.  

'Property Location:  102 Grouse Street.

'Existing Land Use:  Vacant

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of the site is zoned C-2, General Commercial and is vacant.  Property east of the site is zoned C-2, General Commercial and is developed residentially.  Property south of the site, directly across Grouse Street, is zoned C-2, General Commercial and developed commercially (Sunsations).  Property west of the site, directly across US Highway 158 is zoned C-2, General Commercial and is vacant.  Windmill Point Restaurant, the site from which this building is being removed, is located across US Highway 158 and south.  

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  

'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

'Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Office use is a permitted use within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.  

'Lot Coverage- Lot coverage for this use on this site shall not exceed 55 percent of the total lot area or 65 percent with the use of turfstone.  Proposed lot coverage for this site is 14.9 percent therefore proposed lot coverage calculations for this site are compliant.   

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from Base Flood Elevation (BFE). The proposed structure is 20 feet in height and therefore is compliant. 

'Architecture Design Standards:   A total of 100 architectural design points as required in Section 48-371 of the Town Code is necessary for this structure.  A total of 100 architectural design points have been provided, therefore architecture is compliant.  

'Parking- Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the General or Professional Office standard of one parking space for each 200 square feet of gross floor space plus one space for each two employee’s.  Required parking for 960 square feet of office space is 5 parking spaces.  Required parking for four proposed office employees is 2 parking spaces.  A total of seven (7) parking spaces are required for this office use, seven (7) spaces have been provided therefore parking is compliant.  

'Buffering/Landscaping – Town Code Section 48-163(13) requires that at minimum a buffer strip of at least five feet in width shall be provided between the parking lot and the street right-of-way line in accordance with section 48-482(3) buffer yard C.  The recently amended Town Code Section 48-371(g), Open Space preservation/landscaping requirements requires that 10% of the lots total area be preserved or 15% of the lots total area to be planted in new vegetation.  These requirements shall be applied separately of any required buffer yard with the exception that preserved natural vegetation may be applied towards both buffering and preservation/landscaping.  The applicant has shown a compliant buffer yard between the parking lot and street right-of-way.  To comply with the landscaping requirement a total of 6,670 square feet of area must be planted.  The applicant has proposed that 3,350 square feet of area be preserved in the rear yard.  This preserved vegetation will be inspected by planning staff to determine if it is qualifying vegetation as set forth in Town Code Section 48-485, Preservation of Existing Vegetation.  In the side and rear yard 3,550 square feet of area, seventy-one (71) plantings are proposed therefore both the buffering and landscaping requirement has been met.         

'Lighting- The proposed lighting plan has been reviewed and approved by Planning staff. 

'Signage – The applicant has proposed two (2) freestanding signs be erected on-site. One 32 square foot sign is proposed along the US Highway 158 right of way, the other sign, 64 square feet in area, is proposed along the Grouse Street right-of-way.  The proposed freestanding signage is compliant with Town Code Section 48-284(2)(b), Signs Permitted in Commercial Districts.   The wall sign shown is compliant with requirements for wall signs as set forth in Section 48-284(2)(a) of the Town Code.
'Water and Sewage Disposal: The Dare County Health Department has approved the proposed sewage disposal system (see attached permit).  

'Stormwater Management:  The Town Engineer has reviewed and approved the Stormwater Management plan.   

'Traffic Circulation:  The Town Engineer has reviewed and approved the Traffic Circulation on-site.    

'Fire:  Project will be required to comply with all applicable NC Fire Prevention Code requirements as part of building permit application review and issuance.  The fire lane has been identified on the site plan. 

'Public Works:  Public Works has reviewed and approved the proposed plan. 

'ANALYSIS

Staff has found the proposal to be compliant with code requirements in terms of lot coverage, height, architecture, parking, buffering, landscaping, lighting and signage.  Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards.  

'There are three underlying lots which must be combined prior to issuance of zoning and building permits.  

'STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Based upon the above review staff recommends approval of the site plan/permitted use request as presented.  

'PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board, at their November 18, 2008 meeting, recommended approval of the site plan/permitted use application with the condition that a compliant lighting plan and architectural drawings be submitted and approved prior to the December 3, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting.   The lighting plan and architecture has been approved."

Mayor Cahoon questioned Applicant Ralph Calfee about the stormwater basin beneath the building; Mr. Calfee explained that the building is on salt-treated pilings and the deeper part of the pond is not under the building; he does not anticipate a mold issue as the area is well ventilated.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the site plan from Sarah Forbes for a retail/office building on US 158 (across from the Windmill Point Restaurant site) as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

Request for authorization to apply for DCM grant for beach access improvements
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a project description and estimated costs to complete development of the Whalebone Park site - the area on the west side of S Virginia Dare Trail across from the proposed Jennette's Pier Facility.  The Whalebone Park development project includes a hiking path, recreational open space for volleyball, as well as picnic tables and park benches.

'If the grants applied for from the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau (DCTB) as well as CAMA (DCM), are approved, then those grants will cover most of the development costs for the Whalebone Park site."

It was Board consensus to apply for the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) grant for beach access improvements as presented.  In addition, to apply for the grant without spending funds for engineering/survey plans.  Mr. Bortz explained that the application would be presented for Board review at the January 7, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Prioritization of beach accesses without crosswalks - from Nov 5, 2008 Board meeting

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"At their November 5th meeting, the Board of Commissioners discussed the issue of town-owned public beach accesses without painted crosswalks to assist people in crossing NC 12, or NC 1243.  A priority list was requested, and is attached.  This list was based on the perceived size of the population that might be drawn to a particular beach access.  

'Table follows:

	
Town of Nags Head Public Beach Accesses Without Painted Crosswalks

	
	
	
	
	

	PRIORITY:
	
	
	
	

	1
	
	2
	
	3

	Accesses with 
	
	
	
	Accesses with 

	Significant Westside*
	
	Accesses Opposite
	
	Sparse Westside*

	Populations
	
	South Creek Acres
	
	Populations

	
	
	
	
	

	Albatross St
	
	Islington St
	
	Conch St

	Abalone St
	
	Indigo St
	
	Forrest St

	Admiral St
	
	June St
	
	Glidden St

	Baltic St
	
	Jacob St
	
	Gull St

	Bittern St
	
	
	
	Governor St

	Enterprise St
	
	
	
	Huron St

	Loggerhead St
	
	
	
	Holden St

	Gray Eagle St
	
	
	
	Ida St

	
	
	
	
	

	Beach accesses listed are those with improvements, without painted crosswalks

	
	
	
	
	

	* - Westside = on the west side of NC 12, or NC 1243"
	


Town Manager Cameron noted that NC DOT may not have funds due to the current economic situation and as the crosswalks are on State and not local roads are not Powell Bill eligible.

It was Board consensus that staff meet with NC DOT to discuss funding for the Priority 1 crosswalks as listed and to provide an update at the Board's January 7, 2009 meeting.

Identification of locations where sand fencing has been successful - from Nov 5th, 2008 Board meeting 

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners discussed the Dare County Shoreline Management Commission’s sand fencing program at their November 5th meeting.  Attached is the list of all sites where sand fencing was installed as part of last year’s (FY 2008) program.  Those locations marked with an asterisk are sites where a majority of the fencing installed last year is still intact the week prior to Thanksgiving.  

'Funding of $25,000 for these costs has been included in the operating budget for FY 08/09.

'Table of sand fencing

	Address


	Street



	*Eighth St.
	Beach Access

	*2113
	SVDT

	*2115
	SVDT

	Albatross 
	Beach Access

	Abalone
	Beach Access

	*2515
	SVDT

	*2517
	SVDT

	*Admiral
	Beach Access

	*2601
	SVDT

	*2603
	SVDT

	*2605
	SVDT

	*Baltic
	Beach Access

	*2711
	SVDT

	*Barnes
	Beach Access

	*Blackman
	Beach Access

	*2901
	SVDT

	*Bonnett
	Beach Access

	*3003
	SVDT

	*Bittern
	Beach Access

	3119
	SVDT

	Bladen
	Beach Access

	3215
	SVDT

	Bainbridge 
	Beach Access

	3301
	SVDT

	3303
	SVDT

	3305
	SVDT

	3407
	SVDT

	3417
	SVDT

	Curlew
	Beach Access

	*3501
	SVDT

	3507
	SVDT

	3517
	SVDT

	*3527
	SVDT

	Hollowell
	Beach Access

	3601
	SVDT

	3641
	SVDT

	3643
	SVDT

	3711
	SVDT

	3713
	SVDT

	*3913
	SVDT

	*4013
	SVDT

	4723
	SVDT

	*Enterprise
	Beach Access

	*4935
	SVDT

	*Loggerhead
	Beach Access

	*5003
	SVDT

	*5011
	SVDT

	*5015
	SVDT

	*5217
	SVDT

	*5305 A
	SVDT

	*5305 B
	SVDT

	*5307 A
	SVDT

	*5311 A
	SVDT

	*5317 A
	SVDT

	*5319 B
	SVDT

	*5323 B
	SVDT

	*Epstein 
	Beach Access

	Forrest
	Beach Access

	6501
	SVDT

	6509
	SVDT

	6919
	SVDT

	6929
	SVDT

	6931
	SVDT

	Glidden
	Beach Access

	Gull
	Beach Access

	Gray Eagle
	Beach Access

	Jennette's Pier
	 

	7201
	SVDT

	7203
	SVDT

	7205
	SVDT

	7207
	SVDT

	7213
	SVDT 

	7239
	SOOIR

	Gulfstream
	Beach Access

	8001
	SOOIR

	8201
	SOOIR

	8207
	SOOIR

	8211
	SOOIR

	8213
	SOOIR

	8215A
	SOOIR

	8217B
	SOOIR

	8219B
	SOOIR

	8301
	SOOIR

	Hargrove St
	Beach Access

	8403
	SOOIR

	8405
	SOOIR

	8407
	SOOIR

	8409
	SOOIR

	8411
	SOOIR

	8413
	SOOIR

	8415A
	SOOIR

	8419
	SOOIR

	9241B
	SOOIR


* - Indicates sand fencing is still substantially in place"

Staff is to provide an update on oceanfront sand fencing at an upcoming spring 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

Discussion of degradation of Old Nags Head Woods Rd - from Nov 5, 2008 Board meeting
Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile reported on the degradation of Old Nags Head Woods Road.

The Town Engineer is to prepare a survey of the area with a report to the Board to follow. 

It was Board consensus that staff obtain a survey of Old Nags Head Woods Road with an update to be provided at an upcoming Board of Commissioners meeting.

NEW BUSINESS

Report from Citizens Advisory Chair (CAC) Chair John Ratzenberger re: CAC Energy Forum held October 20, 2008

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) Chair John Ratzenberger will present an overview of the CAC Alternative Energy Forum which took place on Monday, October 20, 2008.  Attached please find the Report on Alternative Energy Forum along with associated attachments."

CAC Chair John Ratzenberger summarized his report which read in part as follows:

"1.  Background

At the request of Mayor Cahoon, the Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) held a public input forum Monday, 20 October, 2008, to receive citizen input on alternative (or renewable) energy such as wind turbines and solar panels in the Town of Nags Head.  The meeting was advertised in local papers and in the Town email blast.  Prior to the meeting CAC members received input from citizens and did individual research on the subject.  To define the topic, we considered there were three aspects to consider: economics of alternative energy systems, safety, and aesthetics.

'The meeting was well attended.  A formal count was not taken, but there appeared to be 25-30 people including Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Commissioner Oakes, Town Manager Cameron, and Deputy Town Manager Ogburn.  About 5 people represented commercial firms in the "small wind" business.  The Village was heavily represented.  There were also 10 email submissions by property owners from South Nags Head that the Chairman entered into the record.

'Numerous people spoke at the meeting, we started "formally" and devolved into a nice general discussion session. Although there were different opinions, all were expressed with respect and all participants should be congratulated.

'Lastly, although not part of this session, the Chairman attended an information meeting sponsored by one company, Mag-Wind, at Jockey's Ridge State Park, Tuesday, 28 October, 2008.

'2.  Bottom Line Up Front

There were only two inputs against wind, both on low cost effectiveness, and none against solar.

'Consensus seemed to be that:

· Wind and solar uses would be acceptable if regulated - for safety mostly, but regarding some aesthetics also.

· The Town should have an alternative energy policy.  When county, state, or federal government starts making policy, it is better that we have our own policies to bring to the table rather than a blank sheet of paper.

· Being known as "green" can be a tourism asset.

'The Village has its own covenants.  Some people seemed glad of the protection, others seemed concerned that they may not have the freedom of choice.  This may apply in other neighborhoods and suggests a partnership when working on policy.  One only has to think back to the drought conditions and the conflicts among municipalities, homeowner associations, and homeowners over watering yards that occurred in other parts of the state.

'Discussion of the three aspects -- economics, safety, and aesthetics -- follows.

'3.  Economics

To begin, a few definitions: "small wind" means wind-powered electric systems sized for homes, farms, and small businesses, 20 kilowatts in capacity or less, "medium wind" is in the 20kw-100kw range, and "large wind" is over 100kw.  But note, at 100kw, a system falls under the Public Utility Commission.  There are two basic small wind systems -- "roof-mounted" which are generally "vertical axis" of rotation and "pole-mounted" which are generally "horizontal axis" of rotation.

'As the Town is not an energy provider, economics is really an owner issue unless the Town decides to apply alternative energy to power Town facilities, as was suggested by one participant.  Because of this possibility, and because of participant interest in this aspect, we will spend some time on it.

'Roof-mounted small wind systems do not appear to be economically feasible at this time.  Many of the claims for production appear overstated, the costs fuzzy, and the pay-back relying heavily on federal, state, and local tax incentives, rebates, etc and still taking 6-10 years or more.

'On the other hand, this is a new industry -- one can expect technology to improve thus bringing down the cost of the systems and increasing the output.

'Equally important is that some people feel a moral responsibility to reduce their fossil fuel imprint and would consider the "cost" of wind power to be a worthwhile investment.  The same can be said of hybrid cars, particularly when gas prices plummet right after you buy one, but look at the waiting list at dealers.

'The energy consultants admit that an energy efficient facility/home is needed to actually capitalize on alternative energy.  Alternative energy is a supplement, it cannot, except in extreme cases, do it all.  Think of it as a back-up generator -- you select one based on supplying the critical needs of a facility, not all of them.

'Pole mounted small wind systems can be effective but need to be at least as high as the Outer Banks Brewing Station (70') and may need about a half-acre to contain the pole and guy wires, depending on the system.  This greatly limits pole mounted residential applications in sub-divisions.

'Large wind commercial applications seem to be effective.  But this implies a rather large "farm" with a means to get the generated power back to the consumer, not always an easy task if there is a great distance from source to consumer.  These large farms rely on multiple towers, at least 20, and consume large acreage.  The suggestion was made that perhaps a "collective" wind farm, possibly in the sound, might benefit town-wide.

'One participant suggested that wind systems on rentals could be like a "farm", providing energy back to the system when the rental homes were empty.  While it is unknown if this is a viable concept, it reinforces considerations of safety policy about unattended wind systems.

'North Carolina does not yet have a "net metering" law or order in place.  The North Carolina Utilities Commission initiated an investigative proceeding to consider a net metering proposal in 1998 but has not acted on the proposal.  Under net metering, excess electricity produced by alternative energy will spin the existing home or business electricity meter backwards, effectively banking the electricity until needed by the customer.  Under existing federal law if the customer produces excess electricity and net metering is not allowed, the utility will purchase that excess electricity at the wholesale or ‘avoided cost’ price, which is much lower than the retail price.  I understand this is currently 3 cents/KWH in NC.  Also various power companies and co-ops have different rules so there is no "right" answer.  One participant indicated Dominion isn't interested at this time.

'4.  Safety

Bird hazards were only mentioned once.  Many of these residential systems aren't very high up on the roof, have a relatively low blade speed (50-300 rpm), and birds would likely avoid them.  But as pointed out, one only has to look at the carnage on our bridges during and after a high-wind storm to realize that dead birds on the coast are a fact of life.

'High wind is a concern.  However, many systems auto-brake preventing burnout of components.  This would take place at a certain wind speed, say 30-35 mph.  It is not known how well the various braking systems will hold at much higher speeds and what dangers that would pose, aside from being torn off the roof.  One system says to get on the roof and tie down the blade system if wind is expected to get above 70mph.  This brings up considerations of policy about unattended wind systems.

'Certification of Installers was a big concern.  In North Carolina, any system exceeding 30kw requires a General Contractor and Electrician.   That covers the bigger systems but not residential.  For a multitude of reasons, we do not want just anyone putting these on roofs, patching into their electrical system, etc.  DIY should not be an option and any contractor or maintenance firm should be licensed.

'Weight/Dynamics of Roof-mounted systems; our roofs are supposed to withstand 130mph winds, at least the newer ones.  There are many questions about roof-mounted systems:

· What is the effect of a system, perhaps weighing up to 1500 lbs, on the roof structure?

· What is the wind effect on a system, translated into horizontal and/or vertical stress, on the roof structure?

· What is the vibration effect on the structure of a roof?

· What are NC engineering practices for this type of system?

'Maintenance is a concern, not just normal wear and tear on moving parts but also because roof mounted systems could be subject to thrown objects (vandals) or blown objects (storms).  That could cause damage to the mounts or the aerodynamics of the blades thus imparting additional stress on the roof or the system itself (blades coming off).  This implies consideration of regular and post storm inspection/certification; again this is an issue for access to the system and non-resident owners, etc

'5.  Aesthetics

It seems that individual wind systems, whether on a roof or a pole, aren't that objectionable, but there is a great concern about a "hodge-podge" of these systems.  Visually, we saw several different styles of roof-mounted systems and none can be considered "invisible", although at 6-8' above the roofline they might appear from a distance like chimneys or attic vents.  One system used a conical blade tower mounted below roof-top, but even that imparts a "minaret" style not in keeping with the preferred Nags Head architectural style.

'Solar, as flat panels on a roof, seems to have total acceptance from an aesthetic point.  Free standing solar panels would be another issue.

'A properly installed and maintained system should be relatively noiseless -- the sound of the wind may be louder than the blades turning.  While a single system may be unobtrusive, one does not know about multiple systems in a small area, all probably of different characteristics and possibly producing conflicting or additive harmonics.  There is also the possibility of noise from an auto-braking system, particularly if it squeaks.

'On the other hand, it was mentioned by several participants that it couldn't be any worse than all the heat pumps, swimming pools, etc, kicking on/off day and night from every residence around.

'6.  Other information

One participant stated that North Carolina has a suggested ordinance (see encl 1, obtained from Appalachian State).  Currituck County has passed a wind ordinance (see encl 2, obtained from the Virginian Pilot).  Both of these appear to be more "rural wind" where there might be room for a tower.  For example, it suggests a minimum setback for a tower of 1.1 times the tower height, making that almost infeasible inside Town except at a few sound-side sites.

'One participant stated that Federal law prohibits zoning/planning denial of alternative energy if it results in greater than 20% reduction.  He cited cases at retirement communities in Phoenix.

Unable to track this down yet ... still looking ...

'The American Wind Energy Association (AWEA) has an information booklet entitled In the Public Interest - How and Why to Permit for Small Wind Systems - A Guide for State and Local Governments (see encl 3, obtained from AWEA).

'7.  Summary

Citizen input is favorable, so long as the systems are regulated -- this is obviously easier to do for safety considerations than for aesthetics, but safety also appears to be more of the citizens concern.

'Alternative/renewable energy is here.  Cost will go down and production will go up, but right now people are making the moral decision to reduce their fossil fuel consumption without regard to the cost -- this cannot be ignored and should be accommodated.

'Far more technical research is necessary to craft alternative energy friendly ordinances with appropriate consideration given to documented and proven pros and cons in a coastal area.

'We are better off to lead than to follow."

Mr. Ratzenberger urged the Town to prepare an alternative energy policy and to incorporate it into the Town Code of Ordinances.

Comr. Remaley questioned roof-mounted versus pole-mounted wind turbines; Mr. Ratzenberger stated that, in his opinion, it would not be economically feasible for roof-mounted systems at this time. 

It was Board consensus that staff contact the NC Utilities Commission representative concerning alternative energy sources.  In addition, staff is to look at the possible ramifications and zoning impacts for rooftop turbines.

Town Manager Cameron assigned Deputy Town Manager Ogburn to spearhead this issue.

Mr. Ratzenberger thanked Board members for their interest, CAC members, and those that attended the October 2008 forum.

CHANGE TO AGENDA

It was Board consensus to move the 11:30 a.m. time specific item re: Government Access Channel Committee (GACC) Agreement to the current position on the agenda.

Comr. Remaley - Revised Government Access Control Channel - Interlocal Shared Use Agreement - Dare County Attorney Bobby Outten 

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"The attached revised Government Access Control Channel (GACC) Interlocal Shared Use Agreement is being presented by Comr. Remaley for Board consideration at the December 3, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting.

'The revised agreement documents changes discussed at the October 2008 Government Access Channel Committee meeting.

'Dare County Attorney Bobby Outten will be on hand to address the changes and answer any questions or comments.  This agenda item is time specific for 11:30 a.m.

'Adopted operating budget for FY 08/09 includes a contribution of $1,000.  Any additional amount due under this contract for the current fiscal year will require a budget adjustment to be approved by the Board."

Dare County Attorney Bobby Outten summarized the modification to the Interlocal Shared Use Agreement for the Government Access Channel Committee.  He explained that the modification to the agreement is to bring the Dare County School Board to the Committee as a voting member for  the scheduling of Channels 19 and 20.

Mayor Cahoon questioned if programming for the Off Road Vehicle (REG-NEG) discussions currently being aired is paid for by Government Access Channel Committee funds or by the individual entity; Attorney Outten replied that he was not sure of the answer as the agreement does not specifically address this issue.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the revised Government Access Control Channel - Interlocal Shared Use Agreement as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

The GACC Interlocal Shared Use Agreement, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk's office.

Discussion and approval of Albemarle Solid Waste Contract

Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn summarized his memo concerning the Regional Solid Waste Agreement for municipalities which read in part as follows:

"At its November 3rd Board of Commissioners meeting, Dare County approved the attached Waste Supply and Disposal Agreement, the Member Waste Management Agreement (schedule A), and the Agreement for Operation of Transfer Station (schedule B) as presented.  The agreement is with Republic Services of North Carolina, LLC d/b/a East Carolina Environmental.  The new agreement, which is for a period of 26 years, has been approved by the Albemarle Regional Solid Waste Management Authority, of which Dare County is a member.  All member counties must approve and execute a similar agreement.

'The Municipal Waste Agreement (schedule C) between Dare County (as the member entity) and its municipalities is presented for your approval.  The term of this agreement will extend from its date of execution by both Dare County and the Town of Nags Head, until termination of the agreement between Dare County Republic Services of North Carolina, LLC d/b/a East Carolina Environmental.

'Schedule D represents the fuel surcharge calculation.  Schedule E is blank at this time because it will be the amended Authority charter as described in Section 1.6(a).  The amended charter will be slip sheeted as Schedule E before the agreement becomes effective.  Similarly, Schedule F is also blank as it will be the executed member, municipality and transfer station operation agreements as described at the end of Section 1.6(a).  These executed agreements will be slip sheeted as Schedule F before the agreement becomes effective.

'Also attached is a memorandum from County Attorney Outten to the Dare County Board of Commissioners that further explains this matter."

Town Manager Cameron explained that one of the major benefits with the proposed agreement is ensuring space in a landfill.

Dare County Attorney Bobby Outten explained that the agreement is a 26-year term agreement.  Costs to build a new landfill today would be astronomical so the goal was to extend the agreement for as long as possible.  

Mr. Outten explained that he will obtain franchise agreements from haulers and will append the agreements to one Dare County agreement.  He will provide the agreement to Town Attorney John Leidy for review. 

Dare County Attorney Bobby Outten's memo concerning the solid waste agreement is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Mr. Outten that recyclables are exempt from the agreement.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Albemarle Solid Waste Contract as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

The Albemarle Solid Waste Contract, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk's Office.

Award of bid for Eighth Street Water Plant Motor Control Center Replacement

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"The approved FY 2009 budget for Water Operations included a capital project for the replacement of the Motor Control Center (MCC) at the Eighth Street Water Plant.  This control center powers the Eighth Street Booster Pump Station, one of only two pump stations in town (Gull Street being the other).  The original MCC dates was installed in the 1960’s, with modifications in 1998.  The approved budget for this project was $95,400.  This included engineering at $13,560.  Informal bids were solicited and one was received, in the amount of $86,900, from M & O Electric on November 7th.  The MCC is of a vintage that repair parts are virtually unavailable.  The Town’s Chief Building Inspector has expressed serious concerns regarding the MCC’s continued viability.   

'The total amount exceeds the budget figure by $5,060.  Funds are available for transfer from the Fresh Pond Budgetary Capital budget line item."
Mayor Cahoon confirmed that Mr. Clark is very comfortable with M & O Electric as the project contractor.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to award the Eighth Street Water Plant Motor Control Center replacement bid to M & O Electric at the amount listed - $86,900.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney John Leidy - Planning Board - Alternate Member(s)

It was Board consensus to move the discussion concerning alternate members for the Planning Board to an agenda when all Board members are expected to be present such as the February 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

Town Attorney John Leidy - Discussion of Quit Claim deed concerning Egret Avenue

Town Attorney John Leidy summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"The State Property Office has requested that the Town sign a quitclaim deed to the State for the fee title to the portion of Egret Ave. located adjacent to the property to be acquired by the State from the English's.  The deed would name the State as the grantee and would not be recorded until after the deed from the English's to the State has been recorded.  The State will request a similar quitclaim deed from Mr. and Mrs. English.

'The Town can quitclaim any interest in property to another person if the Town Board makes a good faith finding that the Town does not have or claim any interest in the fee title to the street.  

'Attached please find a resolution approving a quitclaim deed to the State for a portion of Egret Avenue for the Board's consideration on December 3rd."

Mayor Cahoon said that a quit claim deed is not the usual way to close a street; she stated that she hoped that it does not precipitate any requests for quit claims in the future.  

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution approving a Quit Claim Deed to the State of NC for a portion of Egret Avenue as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

The resolution approving a Quit Claim Deed for Egret Avenue, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the following resolution:

'WHEREAS, the State of North Carolina (the “State”) is under contract to purchase certain property from Thomas and Jennette English (“English”) adjacent to Egret Avenue; and

'WHEREAS, due to an uncertainty of the ownership of record title to the land on which Egret Avenue is located, the State has requested the Town and English to execute and deliver to the State quitclaim deeds to that portion of Egret Avenue located directly adjacent to the property being acquired by the State from English; and

'WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina finds that the Town does not have or claim any interest in the fee title to the street except for any utility easement rights and any easement rights as a public street.  

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, that the Town execute and deliver to the State a quitclaim deed to that portion of Egret Avenue located directly adjacent to the property being acquired by the State from English, but reserving any easement rights, including but not limited to the installation and maintenance of utility lines, held by the Town and the public in and to Egret Avenue.  The Town Attorney is authorized to negotiate with representatives from the State the form of the quitclaim deed and the legal description to be contained therein.  The Town Manager is authorized to execute the quitclaim deed, and his signature shall be attested by the Town Clerk."

Town Attorney John Leidy - Request for Closed Session to consider Kirkpatrick litigation, HML Bypass waterline project litigation, and Baltic Street litigation Bypass waterline project litigation IAW GS 143-318.11(a)(6)

Town Attorney John Leidy requested a Closed Session to discuss Kirkpatrick litigation, HML Bypass waterline project litigation, and Baltic Street litigation in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn - Town budget

Deputy Town Manager Ogburn reported on recent meetings with Department Heads concerning ways to save money.  Discussions involved examining ways to save money by cutting expenditures and operating more efficiently; he reiterated to staff the importance of cutting costs and remaining cognizant of the issues facing the economy.

Some ideas discussed included:  conserve operating costs with less lights, reduce amount of cleanup at bath houses, modify bulk pickup and sanitation schedules, reduce printing/copying, prepare paperless agendas, prepare a detailed review of the Town's Consolidated Fee Schedule to include adding a fee for beach fire permits.

Town Manager Cameron - Paperless agenda

Town Manager Cameron reported that an update on the paperless agenda will be provided at the February 2009 Board meeting.

Town Manager Cameron - 2009 fireworks

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that the Town of Manteo workshop scheduled for later this month has a discussion of joint 2009 fireworks on the agenda.  

Town Manager Cameron stated that he would provide an update on fireworks at the January 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting.

Town Manager Cameron - Sand bottom tank replacement program not funded by CWMTF

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz reported that the Clean Water Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) grant applied for was turned down this year as it was last year.  Funds for the sand bottom tank replacement program were to come from the CWMTF grant, from the Town, and from the NC State Revolving Sewer Trust Fund.  

It was Board consensus to agree with Mr. Bortz that the sand bottom tank replacement program not move forward since the three (3) components for funding are not available. 

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Land Use Plan comments

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz reported that State comments on the Town's updated Land Use Plan were recently received.  He stated that most of the State's comments are minor in nature.  

It was Board consensus that staff address the State's comments on the Town's Land Use Plan, return the comments to the State (Division of Coastal Management) for review and then provide a report to the Board of Commissioners at an upcoming meeting.

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Jockey's Ridge State Park ocean outfall meetings

Town Manager Cameron will provide an update on the Jockey's Ridge ocean outfall meetings at the January or February 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn - Recycling

Deputy Town Manager Ogburn updated the Board on the Town-wide residential recycling program; he said that there are currently 160 recycle carts in use in the Town.  The program continues to build as usage increases.

Mayor Cahoon directed staff to include a note concerning the recycling program on the spring 2009 water bills.

Town Manager Cameron - Jennette's Pier construction bid opening
Town Manager Cameron stated that the Jennette's Pier construction bid opening is scheduled to take place tomorrow, December 4, 2008. 

Town Manager Cameron - Baltic Street Beach Access

Town Manager Cameron reported that the Baltic Street Beach Access Project is moving forward; he commended the contractor and staff for doing excellent jobs.  

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Remaley - Town-wide staff meeting

Comr. Remaley asked Mayor Cahoon about rescheduling the Town-wide staff meeting when all Board members will be present.

Mayor Cahoon said that as far as she was aware, all Board members are expected to be present at the Town-wide staff meeting scheduled for Tuesday, December 9, 2008 at 9 am in the Board Room.

Comr. Remaley - Employee appreciation
Comr. Remaley asked about providing something for Town employees in appreciation; Mayor Cahoon stated this would be discussed at the end of today's meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Cemetery Committee Update

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that a Cemetery Committee update would be provided at the  February 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Count your blessings

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked everyone to remember to count their blessings as a new year approaches and to try to be more forgiving of things that we would like to have but we don't because of the economic times we now live in.

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Resolution in support of post-Labor Day school start date

Mayor Cahoon asked the Board to reaffirm a resolution to support a post-Labor Day school start date; currently August 25th is the earliest a school can begin its school year but there is pressure to move the start date to earlier in August.  

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of a post-Labor Day school start date as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed  3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

The resolution supporting a post-Labor Day school start date, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, Tourism is a major component of the North Carolina economy, particularly in resort areas such as the mountain and coastal regions, including Dare County's Outer Banks; AND

'WHEREAS, The annual school start date in North Carolina has a significant economic impact on tourism; AND

'WHEREAS, The annual school year historically began after the Labor Day holiday, thereby providing quality family time for summer vacations throughout the warmest months of July and August; AND

'WHEREAS, Approximately 92% of North Carolina school systems now start the annual school year between July 30 and August 12, thus eliminating most if not all of the month of August for family travel plans; AND

'WHEREAS, The number of North Carolina school systems implementing earlier start dates continues to increase; AND

'WHEREAS, The month of August is a more economically critical month of the summer tourism season than the late May and early June time periods that are available with an earlier school start date and end; AND

'WHEREAS, The timing of the annual school start date also has a direct impact upon the ability of employers to hire high school students and school teachers for summer employment; AND

'WHEREAS, The Nags Head Board of Commissioners supports SOS (Save Our Summers) North Carolina, a volunteer coalition of parents, grandparents, education professionals, and others seeking to restore a more traditional school calendar for elementary and secondary schools, is actively engaged in a campaign to encourage the Governor and the North Carolina General Assembly to enact legislation requiring local school systems to schedule the first day of classes no earlier than the Tuesday following Labor Day; AND

'WHEREAS, The Nags Head Board of Commissioners advocates only a change in the annual school calendar dates, and not a reduction in the number of instructional days; AND

'WHEREAS, Many other states competing for tourism business on the eastern seaboard of the United States start the annual school year after Labor Day.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners supports the efforts of SOS North Carolina, and encourages all Dare County and North Carolina residents, property owners, and visitors to contact their representatives in the North Carolina General Assembly to indicate support for such legislation."

Mayor Cahoon - Update on beach issues - Terminal Groins/State lobbyist

Mayor Cahoon spoke highly of the November 2008 NC Beach Inlet and Waterways Association conference held in Carolina Beach.  She stated that the presenters were excellent; Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) and Comr. Wayne Gray provided excellent presentations concerning beach nourishment and terminal groins.  What came out of the conference were efforts from State line to State line in favor of joint legislation for terminal structures and the need for more of a presence in Raleigh to push this legislation forward - moreso in the House than in the Senate.

Mayor Cahoon discussed the possibility of funding a lobbyist to push forward legislation to allow terminal structures/groins.  There is united effort for this legislation - she asked the Board to endorse a lobbyist in an amount not to exceed $10,000.

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to endorse a joint lobbying effort to push for terminal structures/groins legislation in an amount not to exceed $10,000.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

Mayor Cahoon said that she will report back to the Board on progress made; she thanked Board members for their support.

Mayor Cahoon - State of Beach Nourishment and Financing

Mayor Cahoon encouraged everyone to attend the meeting concerning beach nourishment and beach nourishment financing with speaker Peter Ravella on Thursday, December 11, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Nags Head Church.  She thanked Nags Head Church officials for the use of their property.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed sufficient advertising of the meeting and that CD's would be available after the meeting.

Mayor Cahoon - Town-wide staff meeting

Mayor Cahoon encouraged all Town employees to attend the Town-wide staff meeting in the Board Room on Tuesday, December 9, 2008 at 9:00 a.m.  She encouraged employees to come prepared to ask questions. 

Mayor Cahoon - Revisit Eure Center DCTB restricted fund grant transfer from the Town

Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to rescind its previous action to transfer the Eure Art Center Dare County Tourism Board restricted fund grant from the Town to the DCTB.  She noted a new set of issues.

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to rescind the Board's action to transfer from the Town to the Dare County Tourism Board the management of the Eure Art Center restricted fund grant.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 -  0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss Kirkpatrick litigation, HML Bypass waterline project litigation, and Baltic Street litigation IAW GS 143-318.11(a)(3).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Cahoon which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Oakes and Gray were absent.).  The time was 12:21 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 12:40 p.m.  Town Attorney Leidy reported that during Closed Session, Board members stayed within the purpose of the Closed Session; he noted that no actions were taken.

Mayor Cahoon - Employee appreciation suggestion by Comr. Remaley

It was Board consensus that Mayor Cahoon and Town Manager Cameron discuss employee appreciation and make an announcement at the employee Christmas Party on December 6, 2008.  

Mayor Cahoon - Happy Holidays

Mayor Cahoon wished everyone a Happy Holiday; the next Board meeting will take place in January 2009.  She said that she hopes that the upcoming year is a good one for everyone. 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adjourn which passed 3 - 0 (Comrs. Gray and Oakes were absent.).  The time was 12:43 p.m.
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